Association of Christian Universities and Colleges in Asia

(ACUCA)

Minutes of Executive Committee Meeting

Ateneo de Manila University, Manila, Philippines

16 October 2008

5:30 pm – 6:30 pm
Present:

FR. BIENVENIDO F. NEBRES, S.J., Philippines




President

DR. SYNN ILHI, Korea






Vice President

PROF. TSOI AH CHUNG, Hong Kong (representing Prof. C.F. Ng)


Treasurer

DR. YOHANES BAGUS WISMANTO, Indonesia



Member

DR. MATSU’URA MICHIO, Japan





Member

DR. HAYDN CHEN, Taiwan






Member

DR. WARREN ARTHUR SHIPTON, Thailand




Member

DR. ANTONETTE P. ANGELES





General Secretary

Also present:

DR. NORIHIKO SUZUKI, International Christian University, Japan

DR. PETER McCAGG, International Christian University, Japan
DR. SHINHYE KIM, Director of International Affairs, Keimyung University, Korea

PROF.TORU MIYAKE Acting Director of Christian Center, St. Andrew’s University, Japan 
In Attendance:



MR. ANDREW BRENNAN, Lecturer, Keimyung University

MS. MYUNGWHA KANG, Coordinator of International Affairs, Keimyung University, Korea

MS. JULIANA ALAMPAY, ACUCA Secretariat

I.
WELCOME

II.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting held in Manila on April 12, 2008 was approved.
III.
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR’S REPORT FOR FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008


Prof. Tsoi gave the highlights of the Auditor’s Report:

1. Financial Results

The balance of the endowment fund of the Association has decreased from USD0.91M to USD0.89M over the year, representing a loss of 2.2% (2006/07: +19.8%).  On the other hand, the Association recorded an operating surplus of USD30,000 in 2007/08 (2006/07: USD24,000), an increase of 25%.
2.   Membership fee
The membership fee for 2007/08 has increased by USD2,950 over the last year due to the full year effect of 5 members, who joined the Association in 2006 and paid half fee last year.

3. Donation income

The Association received a donation of USD10,000 (2006/07: Nil) from the United Board for the Management Conference.
4. Program expenses

The program expenses for the year was about USD20,000 (2006/07: USD14,000), representing an increase of 43%.  The increase was mainly due to the resumption of the Student Mobility Scheme.

5. Bad Debts

The bad debts, totaling USD5,748, written off was entirely due to the waiver of overdue membership fee of three universities.

6. Overdue membership fee

As of 30 Jun 2008, the membership fees of 2 members were still unsettled.  One of them settled the fee in Jul 08.  As of now, there is only one delinquent member with an overdue amount of USD1,300.

7. Cash at bank

The cash at bank increased significantly from USD16,000 to USD50,000, representing an increase of over 200%.  The reason for the increase was mainly due to the change in presentation on the "cash held by the investment manager" in the financial statements.  The cash held by the investment manager was included in the market value of the investments last year whereas the cash held by the investment manager was grouped with "cash at bank" per the advice of the auditor this year.
Ms. Alampay said that the member with the overdue account is in touch with the Secretariat, making arrangements for the remittance of their dues.

IV.
BUDGET FOR JANUARY TO JUNE 2009   

When the Secretariat is turned over to Keimyung University in January 2009, they will have the following budget for the period January to June 2009:


OPERATING BUDGET    





      
US$         14,500

1. Honorarium budget





      
  7,500


2. Travel of General Secretary





  3,000


3. Publications and Office Supplies





  1,250


4. Postage and Communication





  2,250


5. Hospitality and souvenirs





                    500



PROGRAMS BUDGET





                 US$ 
18,000


1. Student Mobility Scheme




              

10,000



2. Executive Committee Meeting March 2009



  
  3,000



3. Service Learning Conference




                  5,000

Note: The next budget proposal will be presented to the Executive Committee during its March 2009 Executive Committee meeting. It will cover the period July 2009 to June 2010.

Budget for Service Learning

· No proposal to host a service-learning conference was received from an ACUCA member in 2007 and 2008. 

· Fr. Nebres said that originally the budget was intended for subsidies of members who will join the conference.

· Dr. Angeles said that the budget need not be for a conference. Money could be used for students joining service learning experience.

· The United Board organizes conferences on service learning. A possibility: ACUCA could just join these.

· Fr. Nebres’ suggestion: decide on the matter during the Executive Committee Meeting on October 18.

V.
GENERAL SECRETARY’S REPORT 

· REPORT ON NOMINATIONS FOR NEW OFFICERS AND EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE  REPRESENTATIVES

· President

DR. SYNN ILHI




Korea

President of Keimyung University

· Vice President
DR. NORIHIKO SUZUKI 



Japan

President of International Christian University


· Treasurer

PROF. C.F. NG




Hong Kong





President, Hong Kong Baptist University



· General Secretary
DR. SHINHYE KIM 



Korea

Director of International Affairs Office
Keimyung University




· Members:
DR. YOHANES BAGUS WISMANTO 

Indonesia

President, Soegijapranata Catholic University







DR. BEN MALAYANG III 



Philippines






President, Silliman University









DR. HAYDN CHEN



Taiwan






President, Tunghai University






DR. PRADIT TAKERNGRANGSARIT
 
Thailand






President, Payap University

· REPORT ON NOMINATIONS FOR NEW MEMBER INSTITUTIONS

       The applications of the three universities will be presented to the General Assembly during its meeting on 


October 18.

1. Sanata Dharma University, Indonesia

2. Miriam College, Philippines

3. St. Paul University Philippines



      The entry of these universities is still within the membership quota set by ACUCA.
	MEMBERSHIP QUOTA

	
	QUOTA
	PRESENT NUMBER 
	FOR APPROVAL
	 NUMBER OF MEMBERS after the 2008 General Assembly   

	1. HONG KONG
	7
	3
	
	3

	2. INDONESIA
	13
	10
	1
	11

	3. JAPAN
	19
	10
	
	10

	4. KOREA
	19
	10
	
	10

	5. PHILIPPINES
	17
	8
	2
	10

	6. TAIWAN
	11
	8
	
	8

	7. THAILAND
	7
	4
	
	4

	8. OTHER COUNTRIES
	7
	-
	
	

	T O T A L
	100
	53
	
	56


VI.
PROGRAMS AND PROJECT PROPOSALS



There were two programs during the two-year term of Fr. Nebres:

1. MANAGEMENT CONFERENCE 2007  

· Hosted by Keimyung University from October 25-27, 2007.
· Theme: “University Management: Focus on Internationalization and Quality Assurance”.
· Funding was received from the United Board.
· Fifty-five participants from 33 ACUCA member universities and a guest university joined the conference.       

2. STUDENT MOBILITY SCHEME (SMS)
· Twenty six ACUCA Members joined the Student Mobility Scheme
· Each country representative in the Executive Committee was asked to rank the students coming from his country.
· Fifteen students participated in the program; each one spending a semester in an ACUCA university.

· ACUCA distributed US$7,714 in plane fare subsidy among the 15 students. This year there was enough money for everyone. In the future, there may be more students joining the program so the SMS budget may have to be increased.

· The procedure for SMS nominations forms is as follows:

· ACUCA member sends nomination form and other documents to the Secretariat, where student names of 3 universities s/he is interested in. 

· The Secretariat sends the documents to the universities and asks if the student is qualified to spend a semester in their university.
· The universities review the documents of the students. They inform the Secretariat if the student is qualified to study with them. 

· The Secretariat informs the nominating universities. Afterwards, the nominating university informs the Secretariat where the student wishes to study.. 

· The Secretariat then informs the accepting university and puts the nominating university and accepting university in touch with each other so that  the student is informed of visa procedures and other requirements.
· Dr. Angeles observed that there is little student movement within the ACUCA network. Other members of the Board commented that their universities receive students from ACUCA members who are not part of the Student Mobility Scheme.
· She suggested initiating a system where the number of students from ACUCA member schools studying in ACUCA member schools is tracked. The number of faculty exchanges could also be monitored.
VII.         OTHER MATTERS

               SERVICE LEARNING
· No proposal from an ACUCA member to host a service-learning conference was received in 2007 and 2008. 

· Dr. Angeles said that Jesuit universities in the region recently held a Service-Learning Program in Mindanao. Ateneo de Manila could design a similar activity for ACUCA.
               UNITED BOARD

· Fr. Nebres had a meeting with Dr. Patricia Stranahan, President of the United Board and she said that the UB  continues to be supportive of ACUCA.

· UB programs are now focused on faculty development.

· ACUCA could present a proposal to the United Board for the holding of a Service Learning Conference.



SURVEYS

ACUCA ran two pre-conference surveys subsidized by the United Board in 2007 and 2008: 

a)  to aid in planning and discussions for the 2007 and 2008 conferences and,  

b) to help the ACUCA leadership and Secretariat understand the needs  of members and 
    plan activities that respond to those needs.



ACUCA WEBSITE

In 2007, the Secretariat moved the website to YAHOO and redesigned it. The website provides information and updates on ACUCA’s activities, e.g. the student mobility program, conferences, etc.  It has a link to websites of member universities so that information about courses, programs, research agenda of member universities are easily available.

Other information in the ACUCA web:

1. Electronic version of ACUCA news

2. Discussion e-groups

3. Survey questions

4. Archive containing talks of past conferences and minutes of meetings

5. Photo gallery

6. Information on ACUCA 


An Ateneo student (who has since graduated) manages the website. The user manual he prepared will be turned over to the new Secretariat of Keimyung University. 


SUGGESTIONS MADE DURING THE APRIL 2008 EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 


MEETING:
· Study tour or cultural tour – Students could visit four or five participating universities for a week 

· Christian leadership training
FUTURE OF ACUCA – Fr. Nebres said that during his term as President, ACUCA focused on its Christian mission: how to form the Christian youth in a competitive, materialistic, multi-cultural and multireligious  world. He urged ACUCA to continue this journey.   

VIII.
NEXT MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Date:
18 October 2008

Venue:
Ateneo de Manila University




Time:
1 pm – after the General Assembly
Prepared by:





Confirmed by:

_____________________________________________

________________________________________

ANTONETTE PALMA ANGELES, Ph.D.


BIENVENIDO F. NEBRES, S.J.

General Secretary of ACUCA 2007-2008


President of ACUCA 2007-2008
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